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“Need for Smell” (NFS) refers to an individual’s propensity to obtain olfactory information in purchase decision-making. Qualitative

investigations as well as psychometric analyses based on the Rasch measurement model provide evidence for a three dimensional

structure of NFS. Further directions for the development of a NFS scale are provided.
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ExTENdEd AbSTrACT
Although the importance of the olfactory system for animals is 

well understood, its importance for humans is still underresearched. 
In terms of the sense of smell, marketing research has predominantly 
investigated effects of product-specific scents as well as effects of 
in-store aromas on decision-making (e.g., Bosmans 2006). The is-
sue of consumers actively using their olfactory modality in purchase 
decision-making has largely been neglected. It seems plausible that 
consumers differ in terms of their individual need for taking a smell 
at products given the observed variation in sensory needs and habits. 
Peck and Childers (2003) have shown that such individual differ-
ences do exist in the preference for haptic information (“Need for 
Touch”). Previous consumer research has disregarded the question 
whether “Need for Smell” exists as a personality trait. The present 
paper contributes to the exploration of the proposed construct of 
“Need for Smell” (NFS) in two ways. In a first step, we aim at con-
ceptualizing NFS giving rise to the development of a measurement 
scale. As a second step, the proposed instrument is tested empirically. 
We present the first results of the development of a measurement 
scale for the “Need for Smell” construct (NFS scale) based on the 
Rasch model for measurement. 

The definition of NFS as a personality variable follows the con-
ceptualization of “Need for Touch”, that is, the preference for haptic 
cues suggested by Peck and Childers (2003). Thus, we define NFS 
as an individual’s propensity to gain and utilize information obtained 
through the olfactory system during the assessment of a product in a 
purchase decision. If a high NFS cannot be satisfied, the consumer is 
expected to experience discomfort and uncertainty about the product. 
In the worst case, the consumer refrains from buying the product. 
Obstacles that impede olfactory sensations are manifold. The pack-
aging of products, for example plastic wrapping of fruits, may inter-
fere with the consumer’s intention to take a smell. Online shopping 
rules out the possibility of smelling altogether.

Hence, investigating the differential role of the need for olfacto-
ry cues among consumers promises to contribute to a more compre-
hensive understanding of consumer behavior. Building upon differ-
ent streams of literature from multiple scientific disciplines resulted 
in initial assumptions about the dimensionality of the construct. We 
expect NFS to be a multidimensional construct, comprising instru-
mental (cognitively-toned) and autotelic (hedonically-toned) facets. 
In the behavioral domain, experiments suggest odour being related 
to associative learning, emotion and decision-making (Cupchik and 
Phillips, 2005). The olfactory system has direct anatomical linkages 
to the limbic system, making it the sensory modality most closely 
related to brain regions associated with emotions (Wrzesniewski, 
McCauley, and Rozin, 1999). Moreover, a good sense of smell is ca-
pable of eliciting positive emotions (Bosmans, 2006), suggesting the 
existence of an affectively-(hedonically)-toned dimension. Regard-
ing the assumption of a cognitive dimension, evolutionary biology 
informs us that odour perception controls domains such as regula-
tion of mood and cognition or food selection (Li, Moallem, Paller, 
and Gottfried, 2007). Hence, the instrumental dimension refers to 
pre-purchase smell that serves as an indicator for product evalua-

tion (e.g., quality assessment or expected functional and economic 
value). Moreover, it is goal-oriented (e.g., making a good choice). 
Product assessment based on olfactory input can also have an evolu-
tionary foundation, as the smell of a potential food item informs us 
about its being toxic or distasteful. 

Item generation for the NFS scale followed the process utilized 
by Peck and Childers (2003) and Richins and Dawson (1992). An 
extensive literature review and three focus group discussions led 
to the generation of 72 items referring to three different aspects of 
NFS. A subsequent quantitative pre-study administering an online 
questionnaire (n=165; convenience sample) aimed at a first empiri-
cal investigation of the psychometric properties of these items. The 
items were presented with a seven-point rating scale, ranging from 
‘strongly agree’ to ‘strongly disagree’. By means of traditional scale 
analysis using exploratory and confirmatory factor analysis as well 
as modern test theory (Rasch model for polytomous items), unsuit-
able items were identified and omitted. The majority of the items 
deleted at that stage either showed ambiguity or poor wording. A set 
of 35 items was retained representing three different but correlated 
dimensions of NFS: an instrumental dimension of NFS (11 items 
referring to a general instrumental facet in terms of “taking a smell 
facilitates choice and/or adds another informational cue”); an evalu-
ative dimension (12 items) capturing the need for checking the prod-
uct quality, which is at least partly rooted in evolution, in terms of 
“using olfaction to prevent negative or even harmful consequences”; 
and an autotelic dimension which covers the idea that taking a smell 
at products can be an enjoyable end in itself.

The second quantitative study utilized a representative sample 
(n=552) and served the purpose of cross-validating the findings of 
the quantitative pre-study as well as identifying redundant items. The 
psychometric assessment was based on the Rasch model for mea-
surement using RUMM 2030 (Andrich, Sheridan, and Lou 2010). 
The three anticipated dimensions were widely confirmed, while sev-
eral items showed a clear indication of redundancy. Their omission 
led to a set of 21 items, 8 of which measure the instrumental NFS 
dimension, 7 items capture the evaluative dimension, while 6 items 
quantify the autotelic dimensions of NFS. The three dimensions are 
correlated between 0.74 and 0.85.

So far the proposed existence of a latent variable NFS finds 
positive evidence in the data. Further studies are needed in order to 
reinvestigate the suitability of the suggested conceptualization, the 
dimensionality, and the validity the scale. In particular, discriminant 
and nomological validity of the NFS scale are to be investigated. 
Since the sense of smell is subject to individual biological differences 
as well as to changes related to for instance ageing (Milotic, 2003), 
biological factors might determine the individual level of NFS. In 
terms of consequences of NFS, the predictive power of NFS in the 
context of purchase-related phenomena is to be assessed in experi-
mental settings. In all likelihood, the perceived importance of sen-
sory modalities will vary between types of products (Schifferstein, 
2006) and depend on the phase of product usage (Fenko, Schiffer-
stein, and Hekkert, 2010). Ultimately such studies will reveal the 
relevance of NFS compared to other explanatory constructs.
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